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The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon held a meeting at the Avon Town Hall on Tuesday, June 27, 2017.  Present were Linda Keith, Chair, David Cappello (arrived 7:30pm), Mary Harrop, Joseph Gentile, Brian Ladouceur, Jr., and Alternate Elaine Primeau.  Absent were Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair, Peter Mahoney, and Alternates Jeffrey Fleischman and Linda Preysner.  Also present was Hiram Peck, Director of Planning and Community Development.
Ms. Keith called the meeting to order at 7:00pm.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Mrs. Harrop motioned to approve the minutes of the May 23, 2017, meeting, as submitted.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Gentile, received approval from Mesdames Harrop, Keith, and Primeau and Messrs. Gentile and Ladouceur. 
PUBLIC HEARING
App. #4838 -   Cornerstone Landing, LLC, owner, Bryan Hickey, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI. H.3.k. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit brewery, 205 Old Farms Road, Parcel 3360205, in an I Zone

Also heard at this time but not part of the public hearing.

App. #4839 -
Cornerstone Landing, LLC, owner, Bryan Hickey, applicant, request for Site Plan Approval to permit brewery, 205 Old Farms Road, Parcel 3360205 in an I Zone  

Present were Bryan Hickey (with his entire family-wife Christy, daughters Isabella and Olivia, and son Gabriel), applicants, and Brett Eisenlohr, owner.

Bryan Hickey explained that he is proposing a craft brewery, adding that he’s been in the restaurant business for a long time and a chef for 25 years.  He commented that the long term goal is to turn the brewery into a restaurant, either at the subject location or a different location.  He indicated that the hours of operation are proposed as Wednesday through Friday, 3pm to 8pm; Saturday 12noon to 9pm; and Sunday 12noon to 5pm.   He confirmed that the proposed business is not a bar but rather is a family-owned/run business.  He explained that the proposal is to brew and sell beer samples on site (4oz, pints, and larger growler containers) with eventually expanding to a canning operation with on site sales and distribution to local restaurants (hopefully up to a dozen restaurants in the Farmington Valley in the first year).  Mr. Hickey also noted that he intends to sell hats, T-Shirts, and glassware.  He communicated that he takes his business and beer products very seriously adding that he’s very passionate about his business.  He explained that all employees will be certified beer servers via the Cicerone Certification Program as well as certified in the ServSafe Alcohol Program via the National Restaurant Association.  Mr. Hickey explained that these certifications ensures ease of service to customers to prevent alcohol sales to minors and intoxicated guests; an overall improvement in professional alcohol customer service.  He explained that the brewery would begin with a (7) seven-barrel system, with the hope of brewing approximately 890 barrels in the first year and 2,000 barrels in the second year.  He noted that between the third and fifth year of operation the intent is to purchase a 15-barrel brewing system and expand from there.   Mr. Hickey explained that the beer would be brewed using local water, malt, hops, yeasts, and other local ingredients (farm fruits, coffee).  He noted that the main waste product would be spent grains that can be picked up and used by farms for livestock feed.  The remaining effluent (liquid waste) will go down the drain and into a wastewater treatment plant.  He added that any effluent that affects the treatment plant beyond a reasonable amount would not occur until expansion above a 30-barrel system is in place; a self treatment plan would be implemented at that point.  Food would be provided by local food trucks initially and future expansion would allow service of food prepared by the business. Mr. Hickey reiterated that he has been a chef for 25 years and has advanced knowledge of food and beer pairings.
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Peck explained that the Building Official is looking for a detailed plan of the existing building and how the proposed use is going to occupy the space.  The Fire Marshal has asked about the status of the sprinkler system.  The AWPCA needs to know the extent of the effluent going into the wastewater system.  He further explained that the revised building plan needs to show how the occupancy load would be accommodated for all uses in the building.  The Farmington Valley Health District has asked for confirmation that all wells and previous septic systems on the site have been properly abandoned.  Mr. Peck noted that all these items must be addressed before a permit could be granted.  He also noted that a sign on the building for the proposed brewery can be worked out at a later date.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Peck explained/clarified that there is no request for a restaurant at this time; the proposal/request is for a brewery.
Mr. Hickey explained that he wants to offer/serve food with his beer, reiterating that food trucks would be used initially but in time he plans to prepare his own food (restaurant use proposed in five years).
Mr. Peck asked Mr. Hickey to contact the Farmington Valley Health District relative to his plans for food service at the brewery.   
Ms. Keith noted that she’s been to many breweries and asked how the outside odors would be addressed.  She noted that odors would be a concern and that she wants assurances/information provided at the next meeting.
Mr. Hickey noted his understanding and indicated that he’s been to many breweries in several different cities adding that odors have never been an issue and he’s never heard of odors being an issue.  He explained that the exhaust system he would use is the same type that would be used in a restaurant.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s questions, Mr. Hickey explained that one (1) barrel holds 31 gallons adding that the turnover time depends on sales and distribution.  He acknowledged that he doesn’t know the output at City Steam Brewery in Hartford.  
Mr. Ladouceur commented that the proposed space of 1,400 SF with 7 barrels doesn’t seem like a huge volume as compared to large brew houses in other locations/States and the Cambridge House in Granby.   He asked if comparisons to other larger breweries in the area from an output standpoint could be provided for the next meeting.  
Mr. Hickey referenced the Cambridge House noting that he believes they have a 10-barrel system, adding that his proposal for 7 barrels is small and a great starting point.  He noted his understanding of providing comparisons for the next meeting.
In response to Mrs. Harrop’s questions, Mr. Hickey explained that he doesn’t have a calculation for room occupancy (Fire Marshal) but noted that there are 22 parking spaces and with an average of three (3) people per vehicle, that equates to about 66 people.  He indicated that he hopes to have 30-40 people per hour.  He further explained that a typical “tasting” would include four (4) ounces of four (4) different types of beer.  He added that patrons can order a larger size of the beer they like best, to consume onsite, and/or take a growler or two (2) home. 
In response to Mr. Gentile’s question, Mr. Hickey explained that the beer does not have to be consumed onsite noting that many breweries sell a lot of growlers for people to take home.  He added that the growlers are reusable such that people will bring them back to get a refill.  A lot of people are in and out, as they come in only to get their growlers refilled.
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Peck confirmed that he will coordinate with all Staff departments relative to output, parking, building occupancy, etc.
Ms. Keith encouraged parking for all employees to be the furthest away and in the most inconvenient parking spaces.
Mr. Hickey noted his understanding.

Brett Eisenlohr, building owner, stated that someone from Hartford Sprinkler Systems has been to the site and walked through the building indicating that everything looks good and the system can be activated.  He noted that this Company used to manage the system when Technical Coatings occupied the building.   

In response to Mr. Gentile’s questions, Mr. Hickey confirmed that his future plan is to expand, rent more space, and have more seating for food.  He added that his future business plans could be comparable in size and seating to the Cambridge House Brew Pub (Granby).   He explained that there is the possibility that the subject location could turn into just a production facility with a future restaurant located elsewhere.  
Ms. Keith commented that a restaurant use would require a separate application at a future date. 
Mr. Peck reported that a couple of letters have been received and have been forwarded to the applicant, as well as provided to the Commission.  He indicated that Town Staff can meet with the applicant to address the concerns raised in the letters and have answers for the next meeting.
There were no further comments for Apps. #4838-39.

Mr. Ladouceur motioned to continue the public hearing for App. #4838 to the next meeting, scheduled for July 18.  The motion, seconded by Mrs. Harrop, received unanimous approval.

Mr. Ladouceur motioned to table App. #4839 to the next meeting.  Mrs. Harrop seconded the motion that received unanimous approval.

App. #4840 -   Proposed Adoption of Chapter 13, Agricultural Preservation, 2016 Plan of Conservation and Development; Town of Avon, applicant

Mr. Peck explained that Chapter 13 was written in connection with a State Grant awarded to the Town of Avon; the Town will receive reimbursement upon adoption of this Chapter.
Mr. Peck reported that he is currently working on a winery regulation.  He explained that he has met with a couple of people looking for rustic wedding venues (barn, rural areas) and has added this component to the winery regulation, which may be ready for discussion at the next meeting.
Ms. Keith commented that Chapter 13 is well one and she doesn’t have any questions.

There were no further comments regarding Chapter 13; the public hearing for App. #4840 was closed.
App. #4841 -  DP1, LLC, owner, E & D Pizza Company, LLC, applicant, request for Special Exception under Sections VI.C.3.b. and V.J. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit beer and wine service for existing Class III restaurant, 200 West Main Street, Parcel 4540200 in a CR Zone

The applicant, Michael Androw, was present.
Michael Androw explained that he is asking for permission to serve beer and wine only at his existing restaurant, currently located at 210 West Main street but moving to 200 West Main.
Mr. Peck explained that an amendment to Section V of the Zoning Regulations was made recently to allow the subject application.  He noted that Mr. Androw has notified (via USPS mail) all of his abutting property owners about his proposal and, to date, the Town has not received any comments/concerns.   
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Peck recommended that if the Commission approves the subject application that the original approval conditions (granted for the restaurant use) remain in full force and effect.  

There being no further comments, the public hearing for App. #4841 was closed, as well as the entire public hearing.
PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION MEETING

Mr. Gentile motioned to waive Administrative Procedure #6 and consider the public hearing items.  Mrs. Primeau seconded the motion that received unanimous approval.   

App. #4840 -   Proposed Adoption of Chapter 13, Agricultural Preservation, 2016 Plan of Conservation and Development; Town of Avon, applicant

Mrs. Harrop motioned to adopt Chapter 13, Agricultural Preservation, App. #4840.  The motion, seconded by Mrs. Primeau, received unanimous approval.  The effective date is July 7, 2017.

App. #4841 -  DP1, LLC, owner, E & D Pizza Company, LLC, applicant, request for Special Exception under Sections VI.C.3.b. and V.J. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit beer and wine service for existing Class III restaurant, 200 West Main Street, Parcel 4540200 in a CR Zone

Mr. Gentile motioned to approve App. #4841 subject to the following conditions:
1.  The sale of beer and wine only is approved/permitted.    


2.  The applicant shall comply with all requirements of the AWPCA, FVHD, Building Official, and Fire Marshal.

The motion, seconded by Mrs. Harrop, received unanimous approval.
NEW APPLICATION

App. #4837 -   Shops at Dale Corner, LLC, owner, Milone & MacBroom, applicant, request for Site Plan Approval for landscape modifications, 385 West Main Street, Parcel 4540385, in a CR Zone  

Present were landscape architects Kevin Fuselier and Brian Kaye, Milone & MacBroom, Inc.
David Cappello arrived at 7:30pm.

Kevin Fuselier explained that Hartford Healthcare proposes some landscape enhancements to bring attention to their new urgent care facility as well as create a better view of their sign.  The proposal focuses on the West Main and Dale Road side of the property but there is mature vegetation on both sides of the site.  He noted that there are a handful of mature deciduous trees on site that will remain except for one (1) on Dale Road which is in poor condition.  The proposal is to take out the evergreen hedges on a landscape berm located along West Main Street and Dale Road and replace with different plants.   The white pines located to the south of the property are in poor condition and are proposed to be removed and replaced with a solid evergreen buffer.   Mr. Fuselier indicated that he has been working with Mr. Peck on this plan.
Brian Kaye addressed the proposed plantings near the detached sign noting that the general theme is to plant new deciduous shrubs and perennials that grow to only one (1) to two (2) feet, rather than to three (3) to four (4) feet.  The aforementioned landscaped berm would be supplemented with perennials and balanced with evergreens that would survive the winter while providing some height and screening of the road and parking lot; a canopy of full trees with under plantings of rhododendrons and hollies.  
Mr. Fuselier explained that the proposed plan replaces the plantings that are there with more variety, flowering, and color.  
In response to Mr. Gentile’s question, Mr. Fuselier explained that all but one (1) tree is remaining on site, noting that one (1) honey locust along Dale Road that doesn’t have much time left so for safety reasons it is being taken down.  He further explained that two (2) or three (3) honey locust trees are proposed to be planted along Dale Road.  He added that honey locust is a very common street tree, reaching mature height at about 40 to 50 feet.
In response to Mr. Peck’s question, Mr. Fuselier indicated that he would speak with his client adding that he has no problem supervising the plant installation.  
Mr. Peck communicated his gratitude noting the importance of adequate root zone area and planting materials.
Mr. Fuselier noted his understanding and agreement.

There were no further comments for App. #4837.

Mr. Ladouceur motioned to approve App. #4837.  The motion, seconded by Mrs. Primeau, received unanimous approval.
Mr. Peck noted, for the record, that there is currently a temporary sign for “Go Health” on the Dale Road elevation of the building that is not approved/allowed to be there.  He noted that the Town will be calling the owner tomorrow to ensure that this sign comes down.
Mr. Fuselier noted his understanding, adding that the sign was not there the last time he visited the site.

OTHER BUSINESS

Toll Brothers - Request for one-year extension for Phase IIIA of the Weatherstone Subdivision

(PZC App. #4304 - final approval granted 7/17/2012)

Mr. Peck explained that he has worked with the Town Engineer to ensure that all engineering aspects have been addressed (road paving, drainage).  The Town Engineer recommends a one-year extension to allow the remaining work to be completed. 
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Peck confirmed that the request is only for an extension to complete remaining items; there are no changes.  He added that the existing homeowners in the area have been consulted and are ok with the requested extension.
Mrs. Harrop motioned to grant a one-year extension for Phase IIIA of the Weatherstone Subdivision (App. #4304).  The motion, seconded by Mr. Gentile, received unanimous approval. 
Status Update of Village Center Plans
Mr. Peck addressed the Avon Village Center “Bi-Weekly Project Report dated June 23, 2017”, which includes a map entitled “Phase 1 Limits”.  He explained that the developer has, at various times, changed the phases in terms of what land area is involved in certain phases.  He noted that the subject map “Phase 1 Limits” is the most current map showing proposed Phase 1.  He pointed out that the existing Climax Road and Bickford Drive are shown as well as new proposed roads but explained that none of this information/layout has received final approval from the Commission.  He noted that the only item that has received approval is excavation for the area east of Climax and south of Bickford Drive.  Mr. Peck clarified that the actual road layout and the access to each of the lots will be up to the Commission to decide when the site plan for Phase 1 is received, in the next couple of months.  Mr. Peck reviewed the “schedule” noting that the developer has now hired Steve Cecil (The Cecil Group, Boston) to join the design team as the lead urban planner for the project.  He noted that this is the component that has been missing from the presentations for some time.  He pointed out that the Schedule notes July 18 as the target date for a schematic design layout of buildings, parking, and roadways and noted that unless the developer is very fast, this date is optimistic.  Mr. Peck indicated that Town Staff will be pressing the applicant to provide information on that date.  
Mr. Peck addressed excavation noting that so far approximately 86,000 CYs have been removed. He noted that the original approval was for 160,000 CYs.
Ms. Keith noted that the applicant indicated that they would cut back dramatically the amount removed in accordance with the updated/revised overall site grade.  She added that she doesn’t want to see more earth removed just because a higher amount was approved.

Mr. Peck confirmed that once the revised road grades were agreed upon the amount of earth removal needed turned out to be much less than originally thought.   He indicated that Tilcon has decided not to take any material; the remaining material will stay on site.  He explained that the plan is that the large pile of existing topsoil will be removed such that the subsoil can be regraded to the proper elevation and then the topsoil will be re spread (4 to 6 inches) across the site and ready for stabilization on August 18 (per the Schedule).  He noted that grass growing in August will depend on the weather and rainfall.  
Mr. Peck addressed infrastructure and explained that the design engineer (Fuss & O’Neill) has to prepare a plan for road design.  He noted that Town Staff hopes to meet with the project team around July 12 for an update. 
In response to Mrs. Primeau’s question regarding the configuration of Fisher Drive, Mr. Peck explained/confirmed that there are buildings that currently have access onto Fisher Drive such that if the road is reconfigured (as shown on the map “Phase 1 Limits”) the driveways for the existing buildings would have to be brought out to the new extension of Fisher Drive at the applicant’s expense. 
Mrs. Primeau commented that the proposed reconfiguration of Fisher Drive would require motorists to come to a stop and then go while before they had straight access.  She noted that this area needs to flow much better for the people needing access to the businesses on Fisher Drive.
Mr. Peck noted his agreement and explained that part of the reconfiguration is for traffic control; the applicant wants to slow traffic down in this area.  He added that he believes the Commission is on board with this mindset, as we don’t want motorists flying through intersections. 

Ms. Keith commented that lanes are proposed to be added in the Village Center and we don’t want people dropping out at 45 mph into the new road.  

Mr. Peck noted his agreement while reiterating that the subject map is very schematic in design.  He pointed out that there’s a green center median shown on the map that means if someone were driving up Bickford Drive and wanted to turn left onto the new Fisher Drive they would not be able to.   Mr. Peck commented that he believes this design will change so that people can make either a left or right turn coming in or out of this area.  
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s questions regarding roads near the eastern traffic circle, Mr. Peck explained that as you drive up Ensign Drive you would come into the traffic circle but noted that the portion of the road located north of this area probably would not continue to exist.  

Mr. Ladouceur commented that it would be a three-way traffic circle.  Mr. Peck noted his agreement and commented that maybe there would be a driveway into the area.  
Mr. Peck indicated that the portion of Bickford Drive that currently runs from Ensign Drive westward would also, most likely, be discontinued.  He stressed that the schematic plan raises a lot of questions noting, for example, that the new “Main Street” just stops on the map and the reason may be because that’s where Phase 1 ends but explained that we still want to know how the overall road plan would work and integrate with the rest of the project and the existing businesses (FVAC) in the area.  He reported that he continues to talk to the developer about the existing conditions off of Climax Road.  He noted that currently there are options for both left and right turns and noted that the right turn into the area currently being excavated may be acceptable to keep (will need to see plan details) but explained that the left turn leading to the steep portion of the property on the west side of Climax Road is not at a good location for access but the developer continues to show it on the plans.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s comment, Mr. Peck confirmed that he will continue to remind the applicant that access to the steep portion of land located on the west side of Climax Road must take place from the other side and not the current location.
Mr. Ladouceur commented that it has been said that, at the most, the current left-hand turn area could be an additional access for fire.   

Ms. Keith noted her agreement on fire access adding that the area could be gated.

Mr. Peck explained that he has suggested to the applicant that they review the original master plan approved in 2015, adding that the aforementioned access is not shown on this plan.  He noted that he is not in favor of access in this area as it would require a huge amount of earth material excavation to get a driveway at a reasonable grade.  Mr. Peck added that he is hopeful that Steve Cecil will come to the same conclusion and guide the applicant accordingly.
Ms. Keith commented that a lot of earth removal and trucks would be required for this access adding that this is not what we want.  She added that it would provide a nicer view if the future buildings are located on a hill.
In response to Mr. Cappello’s questions, Mr. Peck confirmed that the area is being regraded now and no earth removal is taking place.  He explained that the wetland area (near the FVAC) is not a high-grade wetland adding that it has been suggested to the applicant that they analyze and “map” this area to determine exactly what’s there.  Whatever the applicant proposes would have to go before the Inland Wetlands Commission for review. 
Mrs. Primeau referenced the “Phase 1 Limits” map and noted that there appears to be only one egress, which is located halfway up Climax Road. 
Mr. Peck explained that this plan/map is only a schematic drawing adding that he wouldn’t put much “stock” in the entrances shown.  The map that the Commission will hopefully see at the July meeting will be more defined and detailed.  He explained that hopefully there will be buildings on both sides of the new “Main Street” such that there would access to the front of the property and a way to get to the property from Main Street.  Mr. Peck indicated that there have been a lot of delays in connection with the road grade issue that was only resolved a couple of months ago. 
Mr. Peck continued to review the “schedule” noting that the target date for the applicant to apply to the Inland Wetlands Commission is September 5 and October 20 is the target date for application to the Planning and Zoning Commission.  The date for permitting with the US Army Corps and the DEEP is set for mid August.   He referenced the section entitled “Tenant Leasing” noting that a theater building that could also be used for plays and concerts, together with good restaurants, could be a very good draw for this area.
Ms. Keith asked Mr. Peck to relay to the applicant that she is not thrilled with the August date for the US Army Corps and added that sees this delay as a problem moving forward.  

Mr. Peck noted his understanding adding that the applicant has been told many times that the Town is not enthusiastic about the lack of progress.  
In response to Mrs. Harrop’s question, Mr. Peck explained that the applicant has indicated that they want to cut down trees in some areas on this site adding that he has greatly discouraged this request noting that the Commission would not be in favor.   He noted that there is a section in the Zoning Regulations pertaining to landscaping which prohibits the cutting of trees that are over 12 inches in diameter without prior approval by the Zoning Enforcement Officer.   Mr. Peck confirmed that he relayed this information to the applicant recommending that they do not cut down any trees.  He noted that he made it clear to the applicant that if they submit a site plan with detailed information and grading that the Commission would be happy to consider their request but not before.  Mr. Peck clarified that he made the Town’s position very clear such that the applicant understands completely.  
Ms. Keith noted her understanding and added that the Commission would not tolerate tree cutting without advanced permission; all the rules need to be followed.

Discussion on Possible Zoning Regulation Revisions:

· Discussion of possible incentives for increased coverage

Mr. Peck indicated that he is still working on the language related to increased coverage and will present it at a future meeting.
Non Printed Agenda Item 
SB 922:  An Act Concerning Temporary Healthcare Structures

Mr. Peck explained that the State Legislature just passed a new Act concerning temporary health care structures.   This Act allows for the placement of temporary healthcare structures (aka Granny Pods) in single-family zones for unwell, elderly relatives.  He noted that while this is a great idea to care for the elderly, this legislation will apply to Avon unless the Town opts out.  He noted that this Act doesn’t take effect until October 2017 noting that both the Town Council and Planning and Zoning Commission must hold hearings if they wish to opt out.   Mr. Peck noted that he feels the current regulation Avon has for accessory apartments could be revised and made better than the subject Act.  He noted the possible struggles of getting these structures removed after they are no longer needed.  The Town can also require the applicant to post up to a $50K bond to ensure removal, which seems a bit steep.  
Ms. Keith communicated her opinion would be to opt out of this Act.   She noted her favor for accessory apartments.
Mr. Ladouceur noted his agreement that the Town could come up with something better than this Act.

In response to Mr. Peck’s question, the Commission unanimously agreed to hold a public hearing at the July 18 meeting in connection with SB 922.
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 8:20pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Linda Sadlon, Clerk, PZC
Planning and Community Development

LEGAL NOTICE

TOWN OF AVON

At a meeting held on June 27, 2017, the Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon voted as follows:

App. #4837 -   Shops at Dale Corner, LLC, owner, Milone & MacBroom, applicant, request for Site Plan Approval for landscape modifications, 385 West Main Street, Parcel 4540385, in a CR Zone      APPROVED

App. #4840 -   Proposed adoption of Chapter 13, Agricultural Preservation, 2016 Plan of Conservation and Development; Town of Avon, applicant    APPROVED    Effective July 7, 2017

App. #4841 -
DP1, LLC, owner, E & D Pizza Company, LLC, applicant, request for Special Exception under Sections VI.C.3.b. and V.J. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit beer and wine service for existing Class III restaurant, 200 West Main Street, Parcel 4540200 in a CR Zone   APPROVED with CONDITIONS

Dated at Avon this 28th day of June, 2017.  Copy of this notice is on file in the Office of the Town Clerk, Avon Town Hall.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

Linda Hoffman Keith, Chair

Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair

LEGAL NOTICE

TOWN OF AVON

The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon will hold a Public Hearing on Tuesday, July 18, 2017, at 7:00 pm at the Avon Town Hall, Building #1, on the following:

App. #4842 -  Fred & Bonnie LLC, owner, Kei Lam, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI. C.3.b.of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit Class III restaurant, 221 West Main Street, Parcel 4540221, in a CR Zone

CT General Statutes   -   SB 922: An Act Concerning Temporary Healthcare Structures 
All interested persons may appear and be heard and written communications will be received.  Applications are available for inspection in Planning and Community Development at the Avon Town Hall. Dated at Avon this 3rd day of July, 2017.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

Linda Hoffman Keith, Chair

Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair

